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The meeting was called to order at 10.10 a.m.

QUESTION OF THE VIOLATION OF HUMAN RIGHTS IN THE OCCUPIED ARAB TERRITORIES,
INCLUDING PALESTINE (item 4 of the provisional agenda) (continued )
(E/CN.4/1996/18-21, 108 and 120)

THE RIGHT OF PEOPLES TO SELF-DETERMINATION AND ITS APPLICATION TO PEOPLES
UNDER COLONIAL OR ALIEN DOMINATION OR FOREIGN OCCUPATION (item 7 of the
provisional agenda) (continued ) (E/CN.4/1996/26 and 27)

IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE THIRD DECADE TO COMBAT
RACISM AND RACIAL DISCRIMINATION (item 12 of the provisional agenda)
(E/CN.4/1996/71 and Add.1 and 72 and Add.1; A/50/476 and 493; E/1995/111 and
Add.1)

1. Mr. BERNALES BALLESTEROS (Special Rapporteur on the question of the use
of mercenaries), introducing his report (E/CN.4/1996/27), which highlighted
his work over the past year, said that mercenary activities had been duly
confirmed in various armed conflicts and also in acts of international
terrorism. There were numerous well-known instances of grave terrorist
attacks involving mercenaries specially contracted, either because they were
professional criminals or as a way of shielding those responsible for the
crimes. Although mercenary activities he had previously reported in a number
of African countries had ceased, as a result of substantial changes in the
situation, there had been new cases in the Comoros and Sierra Leone, while
mercenary-directed paramilitary training camps were reported in the Sudan.

2. Since 1992, he had dealt repeatedly with reports of mercenary activities
in the former Yugoslavia. The documents and other information he had received
indicated that a number of mercenaries had been involved in the armed
conflicts there. All such mercenaries must be forced to leave the territories
concerned and those accused of war crimes or grave violations of international
humanitarian law and human rights must be prosecuted.

3. Mercenary activity was a form of criminality that facilitated the
violation of the right to self-determination of peoples and of the human
rights of peoples. It was essential, therefore, that the International
Convention against the Recruitment, Use, Financing and Training of Mercenaries
should soon come into force, although efforts could still be made to improve
that instrument.

4. Mr. GJONET (Observer for Albania) said that acts of aggression, foreign
military intervention and domination and denial of the expressed will of
peoples concerning their political status had frequently led to open
violations of human rights. In recent years, such acts had been followed by
the outrageous phenomena of ethnic cleansing and forcible modification of the
ethnic compositions of populations, acts that his Government condemned as
being contrary to the right to self-determination. Selective criteria and
double standards had also resulted in a blurring of the content of the right
and of its practical consequences, thus weakening its force and limiting its
application. Nevertheless, implementation of the right to self-determination
opened up the opportunity for enjoyment of other individual human rights,
while its denial was a real source of conflict and political instability.
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5. The right to self-determination was manifested in various forms; its
strict linkage with the concept of territorial integrity and the political
independence of States did not adequately reflect its full content. In the
past four years alone, Europe had witnessed a variety of manifestations of the
right, from the creation of newly independent States to political unions
between States and the redefinition of groupings inside existing sovereign
States.

6. Lack of negotiation and of political dialogue had led to tragic events in
the Balkans, which still remained a source of tension and danger to peace and
stability. On the other hand, the ethnic Albanians of Kosovo were seeking a
peaceful outcome through political negotiation with a view to defining the
future political status of the region in accordance with international law.
If their right to peaceful and democratic self-determination were denied,
it could only lead to a tragic deterioration in the situation. If so,
the parties responsible would be those that denied the right to
self-determination, not those entitled to benefit from it.

7. Mr. TANDAR (Observer for Afghanistan) said that the international
community, by appointing a Special Rapporteur on the subject, had acknowledged
that the use of mercenaries was contrary to international law and human
rights. Unfortunately, the list of countries that recruited mercenaries
contained in the report (E/CN.4/1996/27) was incomplete. Massive attempts
were being made to destabilize his country, and mercenaries were playing a
fundamental role in those activities. Some dozens of mercenaries had been
captured, a list of whose names would be submitted to the Special Rapporteur.
It was interesting to note that over 98 per cent of them came from a single
State, where they enjoyed full impunity upon their return from Afghanistan.

8. Mr. SIVAJI (International Educational Development Inc.) said that, in
North-East Sri Lanka (also known as Tamil Eelam), 500,000 Tamils had been
rendered homeless, many others had been held in extrajudicial detention, had
disappeared or had been killed and Sinhalese efforts to reduce Tamils to the
status of second-class citizens had led to a war situation and a plethora of
violent acts and human rights abuses. The only way in which the Tamils could
secure their survival was to exercise their right to self-determination and,
since that right had been totally rejected by the Government of Sri Lanka,
they appealed to the Commission to intervene on their behalf. Talks between
the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam and the Government of Sri Lanka, with
international mediation, represented the only way to establish peace and
security in the island.

9. Mrs. MARWAH (Indian (International) Council for Education) said that the
debate on the right to self-determination remained inconclusive and its
meaning was still as imprecise as when it had been enunciated at the beginning
of the twentieth century. Most of the ethnic, national and regional movements
of the last decade saw the right as a right to secede, a point on which
international law was far from clear. While the United Nations had proclaimed
a broad right to self-determination of all peoples, which seemed to imply a
right to secede, it had defined that right as being available only to peoples
trying to free themselves from colonial rule.
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10. In view of the virtual completion of the decolonization process, the
rapid escalation in violence both by States and by those opposed to them and
the fact that national borders were no longer seen as being frozen by
strategic interests as they had been during the cold war, it was urgent that
the right be clearly defined.

11. Studies had shown that the demand for self-determination was based on
grievances, the complainants maintaining that their peoples were exploited
economically, ignored politically, treated as cultural inferiors, and deprived
of their basic rights. In fact, continued neglect or mishandling of the
demands for linguistic accommodation, regional autonomy, inequitable treatment
in education and unemployment often turned proponents of autonomy into
secessionists. The ethnic character and traditions of minorities must be
respected to the maximum extent possible and minorities must be specifically
authorized to practise freely their religions and to cultivate their
languages. There would be no reason for a minority to separate itself from
the State in which it found itself if that State gave it the guarantees to
which it was entitled for the development of its social, ethnic or religious
identity.

12. The idea of democracy must thus be augmented to encompass the scope of
and limits to the right to secede. Only democracy could give minorities the
opportunity to seek redress of their grievances, participate in the political
process and, above all, enjoy freedom of expression and belief. Moreover, the
orthodox categories of international law must be expanded to acknowledge new
forms of political association and give groups an opportunity to make
representations to international forums. Her organization therefore urged the
Commission to give serious consideration to the imperative need to provide a
clear definition of self-determination, its scope and its limitations.

13. Mr. NARANG (International Institute for Peace) said that, as the Special
Rapporteur on the question of the use of mercenaries as a means of violating
human rights and impeding the exercise of the right of peoples to
self-determination had pointed out in his report (E/CN.4/1996/27), involvement
in armed conflict was the best known form of mercenary activity but not the
only one. For example, a mercenary might lend his services for the
perpetration of criminal acts on behalf of a particular Power or group that
wished to promote subversion or destabilization in another country, using the
mercenary so that responsibility could be denied. That was exactly the way in
which the human rights of the people of Jammu and Kashmir were currently being
violated. The cadres of Harkat Ul Ansar, by that organization’s own
admission, were active in Kashmir, Bosnia, Tadjikistan and other countries.

14. The Government of Pakistan was allowing those cadres to recruit and
operate freely and to prevent the return of peace to Jammu and Kashmir. When
the issue of self-determination for peoples living under alien domination was
being considered therefore, it was particularly necessary to identify and
censure those elements that utilized the services of mercenaries to impose
alien cultures and ideologies on people who merely wished for peace.

15. Mr. Legault (Canada), Vice-Chairman, took the Chair .
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16. Mr. van PRAAG (Society for Threatened Peoples) said that many conflicts
and systematic violations of human rights were directly related to the
assertion and/or denial of the right to self-determination. It was therefore
necessary to attempt to understand the essence of the problem.

17. Self-determination did not necessarily mean secession from an existing
State, since a wide range of outcomes were possible. No right was absolute,
not even a fundamental right, and the exercise of the right to
self-determination must take account of other rights and principles, including
the principle of territorial integrity. According to the General Assembly,
territorial integrity might be invoked, against a claim to self-determination,
by States conducting themselves in compliance with the principle of equal
rights and self-determination of peoples and thus possessed of a Government
representing the whole people belonging to the territory without distinction
as to race, creed or colour.

18. That raised the issue of the legitimacy of States and their Governments.
A State existed for the sole purpose of protecting its population, promoting
its economic, social and cultural welfare and representing its interests
externally. Where a State did not fulfil those functions over a period of
time, it lacked legitimacy whether in respect of the whole population or of
that section of the population that it oppressed.

19. Having given some specific examples, he said that, the more a people was
oppressed and its identity denied by its rulers, the stronger grew its
determination to assert and protect that identity, even if that meant
separation. The urge for separation would be enormously reduced, however, if
States respected the desire of their diverse peoples to express their own
values and cultural and spiritual traditions.

20. The issue before the Commission was thus not how to suppress the many
calls for self-determination and the desire for national identification and
recognition, but how to ensure that States respected the rights and
aspirations of peoples and minorities within their borders and how the
United Nations could protect those vulnerable groups from abuse and
destruction. Failure to do so would result in still more outbreaks of
violence as peoples which had hitherto refused to use violence in their
struggle for survival concluded that they had no other resort in the face of
violent suppression by the State.

21. Mr. AHADUZZAMAN (Afro-Asian People’s Solidarity Organization) said that,
according to the United Nations, the right to self-determination was
applicable only in colonial situations yet there were many theorists who
maintained that any people, simply because it considered itself to be a
separate national group, was entitled to determine its own political status
and set up its own State. In some instances, Governments had endorsed such
calls while human rights activists had always defended the right of peoples to
determine freely their own political status and to pursue their economic,
social and cultural development, it was essential to define the context in
which the freedoms sought could best be ensured.

22. The number of groups that could potentially demand their own statehood
was enormous and far exceeded the number of States that could reasonably be
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established as viable entities. Only 13 per cent of the world’s States were
ethnically homogeneous and less than 4 per cent of the world’s populations
lived in States the frontiers of which corresponded to ethnic boundaries.
While the strength of the democratic structure lay in its ability to allow
opposing groups to express their views, democracy would be endangered if the
proposed new definition of self-determination were to become legitimate.
Mankind could progress only when diverse ethnic, cultural and linguistic
groups worked together, which was possible only in multi-ethnic States.

23. While it was imperative to preserve the rights and privileges of minority
groups, it was equally essential, that in so doing, the established rights of
others were not usurped. The Commission, instead of countenancing demands for
secession disguised as self-determination, should urge States to respect
article 27 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights.

24. Ms. SHINOJI (World Peace Council) said that it was a mockery of the
concept of self-determination when a Government manipulated the emotions of a
peace-loving people in another country, merely because of a common religion,
and created conditions of instability and fear. The repeated demands by
Pakistan for self-determination for the people of Kashmir was a case in point,
the more so as the inhabitants of those parts of the State of Jammu and
Kashmir that had been forcibly occupied by Pakistan in 1947 still lived under
colonial-type rule.

25. Minorities throughout the world were facing challenges to their basic
human rights and it was the duty of the Commission on Human Rights to seek
justice for them but the Commission could not endorse violations of the
provisions of the Charter of the United Nations or of the international law
pertaining to the right to self-determination. The Commission should thus
consider situations in which the right to self-determination was being
allegedly denied and ensure that support for such claims did not stem from
political interests.

26. Ms. GARSTANG (Liberation) said that a number of disputes concerning the
right to self-determination, including the situations of the Sikhs, the Kurds,
the Tamils and the people of Jammu and Kashmir, had resulted in persistent
human rights abuses and were threatening regional and international peace.
The United Nations had remained on the sidelines of those conflicts and she
urged the Commission to take a more realistic and sympathetic view of the
populations involved and not to yield to the demands of the States concerned.

27. The Sikhs, the majority community of the Punjab, wished to protect their
future by determining their own political status. India claimed sovereignty
over the Punjab, while the Sikhs disputed that claim. Negotiations had failed
since the Indian Government would allow a peaceful settlement of the matter
only on its own terms. The Sikhs were seeking a peaceful means of resolving
the dispute, but the United Nations did not currently offer a forum for doing
so.

28. The Kurds, a community which was desperately seeking recognition of its
status, were subjected to abuses in Turkey and Iraq. In Turkey, the Kurds
remain frustrated in their efforts to gain self-determination by the
oppressive policy of the Turkish Government.
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29. While the representatives of India and Pakistan took up much of the
Commission’s time to discuss the Kashmir dispute, no one seemed concerned
about the central issue of the right to self-determination of the Kashmiri
people, which was suffering from human rights abuses, including numerous
deaths.

30. The self-determination struggle of the Tamils in Sri Lanka had also
resulted in serious human rights abuses, deaths and regional tensions. The
attitude of the Government of Sri Lanka was similar to that of others in the
region and there seemed to be little hope of a peaceful settlement.

31. Her organization neither endorsed nor criticized the struggles to which
it had referred. It wished only to stress that, since there appeared to be
little hope of regional solutions, the Commission should address those issues.

32. Mr. SAFI (Muslim World League) said that rather than taking steps to
redeem its loudly proclaimed pledge to hold a plebiscite under United Nations
auspices, India had endeavoured to strengthen its hold on Jammu and Kashmir in
order to further its expansionist designs.

33. The dispute involved three parties: India, Pakistan and the peoples of
Jammu and Kashmir and no attempt to negotiate an agreement between two of the
parties without including the third could lead to a credible settlement. The
international community was doing nothing to stop the carnage in a recognized
disputed territory. The gap between its indifference in that particular
instance and its repeated assertions concerning human rights and democratic
solutions was difficult to understand. Peace in southern Asia and the very
foundations of a civilized world order were at stake.

34. Mr. Vergne Saboia (Brazil) resumed the Chair .

35. Ms. GRAF (International League for the Rights and Liberation of Peoples)
said that, although the principle of self-determination for the people of the
Western Sahara had been widely recognized, the referendum to which Morocco and
the Frente POLISARIO had agreed was already four years overdue. Morocco’s
intransigence had hindered the implementation of the peace plan; and in
particular, the identification of voters had been interrupted since the end of
January. There was to be a gradual withdrawal of the personnel participating
in the United Nations Mission for the Referendum in Western Sahara (MINURSO),
the mandate of which ended on 31 May 1996. In the circumstances, she urged
the Commission to take a firm stand on the matter and adopt a resolution which
would draw attention to the responsibilities of the Government of Morocco,
the logistic deficits of MINURSO and the apparent laxity of the
Secretary-General’s response to the behaviour of the Moroccan authorities.

36. The sporadic negotiations of Governments with individual Kurdish leaders
did not alter the fact that the Kurds were entitled to the right of
self-determination. Unfortunately, particularly in Turkey, they had not been
able to exercise that right, being constantly and systematically silenced and
oppressed, when not brutally massacred. The unilateral cease-fire declared
recently by the Kurdish armed movement in Turkey had been contemptuously
rejected and units of the Turkish army had recently entered northern Iraq.
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37. The people of Kosovo should be given the opportunity to create their own
State. If they sincerely wished to achieve peace and stability in the
Balkans, Governments should recognize that leaving over two million ethnic
Albanians under Serbian rule, against their political will, would be a grave
mistake. The right to self-determination of the people of the autonomous
territories (of which Kosovo had then been one) was explicitly stated in
article 1 of the Yugoslav Constitution of 1974. The recognition of Kosovo’s
right to self-determination should be accompanied by a dialogue between the
Albanian and Serbian authorities, under the supervision of the United Nations,
the European Union or the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe
(OSCE), to determine their future relationship.

38. Mr. PINTA GAMA (Brazil) said that the progress achieved in combating
racial discrimination was being overshadowed by ethnic strife, the revival of
racist doctrines and the emergence, especially in the North, of a xenophobic
attitude towards vulnerable groups. Prompt individual and collective action
was needed to combat those phenomena.

39. It was the duty of all States to tackle the underlying causes of racism
and xenophobia. His country attached particular importance to implementation
of the goals of the Third Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination
and hoped that the United Nations system and other agencies concerned would
continue to support the Programme of Action.

40. His delegation greatly appreciated the work of the various United Nations
bodies involved in the combat against racism and racial discrimination and
wished to acknowledge in particular the key role of the Committee on the
Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) in monitoring the compliance of
States parties with the International Convention on the Elimination of All
Forms of Racial Discrimination. After having established governmental
structures to deal specifically with human rights issues and following
consultations with a broad spectrum of groups, Brazil had submitted to CERD in
November 1995 its tenth periodic report, thus meeting a long overdue
obligation.

41. His delegation endorsed the view of the Special Rapporteur on
contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related
intolerance that it would be necessary to conduct more missions around the
world in order to have an overview of contemporary trends. He urged all
countries to cooperate with the Special Rapporteur so that he could discharge
his mandate in a fair and non-selective manner.

42. The conclusions and recommendations contained in the Special Rapporteur’s
report on his mission to Brazil (E/CN.4/1996/72/Add.1) would undoubtedly be of
use to his own Government as it elaborated measures to improve the status of
the black and indigenous communities and of people of mixed parentage.
Certain recommendations had already been implemented by the Government in the
context of initiatives aimed at reducing social inequalities and ensuring
implementation of anti-discrimination laws.

43. His Government had recently set up an interministerial working group to
consider and propose public policy with a view to improving the situation of
the black population of Brazil. The working group, composed of
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representatives of government agencies, universities and black groups, was
currently discussing a list of issues, including affirmative action policies,
special measures in the fields of education, social welfare and health, and
the restitution of lands to descendants of former slaves who lived in quilombo
communities. The working group would also be studying the image of black
people projected by the media and the inclusion of racial criteria in official
data and personal documentation.

44. The Government also planned to establish a tripartite working group on
the elimination of discrimination in employment with a view to ensuring
implementation of the provisions of Convention 111 of the International Labour
Organization in relation to persons of African descent, women and
underprivileged people.

45. His Government fully recognized the persistence of racial discrimination
in Brazil although the country was by no means characterized by racial
violence or segregation. The Special Rapporteur had rightly stressed the
complexity and uniqueness of Brazil’s social history and the fact that
prejudice against people of African origin or mixed parentage occurred mainly
on a social and economic basis, since such groups constituted a majority of
the underprivileged.

46. The Special Rapporteur’s reference to a "policy of ethnic genocide" was,
however, entirely unjustified. Furthermore, he could not agree with the
Special Rapporteur’s interpretation that biological and cultural intermingling
was a cause of social stratification and ethno-regional imbalance. In fact,
miscegenation was viewed in Brazil as one of the most positive aspects of its
society. Descendants of African slaves, and immigrants from Europe and Asia,
felt more integrated in the Brazilian "melting pot" than in other multiracial
societies and, as a result, physical appearance tended to prevail over racial
classifications based on legal definitions or scientific theories. By
creating innumerable gradations of skin colour, miscegenation had succeeded in
curbing social tensions and avoiding serious divisions and segregation in
Brazilian society. His Government was doing its utmost to reduce social
inequalities so that multiracial democracy could become a reality.

47. Ms. ZHANG Fenkun (China) said that, despite the fact that numerous
United Nations resolutions, declarations, conventions and the Vienna
Declaration and Programme of Action had all denounced racism and racial
discrimination as inherently inimical to the enjoyment of human rights, those
twin spectres still haunted the world. In recent years, there had been an
upsurge of xenophobia, ethnic exclusion, intolerance and neo-nazi extremism in
some parts of the world. Racial and ethnic conflicts were not uncommon and
sometimes even led to violence or war.

48. The intensifying political confrontation shaping up in the Commission
should prompt serious reflection on the part of all its members. A number of
developed countries wanted to impose their own political systems, models of
economic development and human rights standards on others. Their hue and cry
about human rights was merely a pretext to justify their racism and racial
discrimination.
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49. In view of the foregoing, the Commission should mobilize the
international community to denounce all forms of racism and racial
discrimination; vigorously implement the Programme of Action for the Third
Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination; advocate equality of all
countries regardless of size, might or wealth; commend the work of the
Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination,
xenophobia and related intolerance and put adequate funds at his disposal; and
urge all the countries that had not yet done so to ratify or accede to the
International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial
Discrimination.

50. Ms. SCHMIDT (Women’s International League for Peace and Freedom) said
that, if the European Union was to be built on the establishment of a better
and more prosperous Europe, the benefits and opportunities must be extended to
all the people who lived in it, irrespective of their citizenship, status,
skin colour or sex. The rising level of racism was, however, at odds with
that vision. Unfortunately, the European Union had no legal competence to
deal with race. It was therefore vital that participants in the
1996 Maastricht Review Conference should adopt a European directive for the
protection of blacks, migrants and other minority groups which would add
credibility to and strengthen existing declarations against racism and
xenophobia.

51. She welcomed the Special Rapporteur’s attention to the cases of human
rights violations against foreigners in police custody in Germany indicated in
her organization’s 1995 statement on the item. The May 1995 Amnesty
International report had heightened awareness and triggered a public debate
which had led to the development by the German Police Academy of training
programmes for the police; programmes that would, she hoped, be made permanent
and obligatory as part of the continuing education and training of the police
force.

52. The fight against xenophobia called for long-term policies designed to
undo internalized racism. Politicians should acknowledge the threat that
racism posed to the social fabric and design laws which promoted a
culturally-diverse and harmonious society. While Germany had succeeded in
stemming the tide of xenophobia, it was essential that its Government should
publicly acknowledge that immigration was a permanent reality and develop a
coherent immigration and integration policy.

53. Expressing her organization’s deep concern that the Centre for Human
Rights could not even begin to implement the Programme of Action for the Third
Decade to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination due to a lack of human and
material resources, she strongly urged all Member States to contribute to it.

54. Mr. CHANDRA (World Peace Council), speaking on behalf of a number of
non-governmental organizations members of the NGO Sub-Committee on Racism,
Racial Discrimination, Apartheid and Decolonization, said that, while there
might be disagreement as to whether racism had economic roots, experience had
shown that economic difficulties exacerbated or gave rise to racist
manifestations. There was a seeming contradiction between the growing
intolerance and hatred of "the other" on the one hand, and the growing
interdependence of the world’s peoples on the other.
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55. Referring to the commitment made by the Member States at the World
Conference on Human Rights to strengthen their efforts to implement a
programme of action related to the Third Decade to Combat Racism and Racial
Discrimination, he appealed to all Governments to take that commitment
seriously and to contribute the funds needed to implement the Decade’s
Programme of Action which they had adopted. It was but a small investment
when measured against the cost to society of racism and all other forms of
intolerance, which increasingly led to wider conflict and even war.

56. Racism, racial discrimination and xenophobia were best dealt with at the
national and local levels. The Declaration on Race and Racial Prejudice
adopted by the UNESCO General Conference in 1978 stated that education was
the key to the elimination of all forms of racial prejudice and racial
discrimination and placed the responsibility for the promotion of education on
States, all other competent bodies and the entire teaching profession. It was
thus regrettable that no meaningful action had been taken to discharge that
responsibility, ensuring that curricula and textbooks included scientific and
ethical considerations concerning human unity and diversity and that no
genuine effort had been made to mobilize the potential of the teaching
profession.

Statements in exercise of the right of reply

57. Mr. SINGH (India) said that, at the previous meeting, his delegation had
been dismayed by the diatribe and falsehoods uttered against India by the
representative of Pakistan, a fellow developing country. Abuse and propaganda
only degraded the debate on the promotion of human rights and reflected
adversely on the dignity, and ultimately the credibility, of the Commission.
The Commission must not be used by countries for their own bilateral,
political, territorial or domestic ends. His delegation, for its part, would
continue to try to depoliticize the debates on what were undoubtedly political
issues.

58. While he rejected the statement by the representative of Pakistan, he
wished to reiterate that all those participating in the current session of the
Commission should make genuine efforts to step back from parochial agendas and
to try and approach all issues in the spirit of cooperation and consensus.

59. Mr. KHAN (Pakistan) said that the principle of self-determination, was a
valid one that could not be altered to suit the convenience of occupying
forces or a colonial Power. The logic of India was that of a violator of the
law who justified such violations on the premise that the law was itself
defective.

60. While nobody believed the distorted Indian logic about
self-determination, India’s lease of life in Kashmir had frequently been
extended by the harsh dictates of realpolitik and currently by the commercial
interests of certain countries. Business elements in the developed countries
were fascinated by attractive offshore locations for cost-effective
enterprises and a hundred-million-strong prosperous middle class in India, not
realizing that commercial empires could not be erected on the foundations of
double standards, and the suppressed will of the people.
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61. India was a "conflict entrepreneur" which had manufactured and sustained
conflicts all around its neighbourhood, not even sparing its own populations.
It had mounted a full-fledged war of aggression, involving massive human
rights violations, against the innocent people of Jammu and Kashmir.

62. The principle of territorial integrity, so often invoked by
representatives of India, did not apply to Jammu and Kashmir, a disputed
territory that awaited a decision regarding its final disposition in
accordance with United Nations Security Council resolutions. By honouring its
commitments to hold a plebiscite in that territory, the Government of India
would contribute to the universal realization of the right to
self-determination.

63. Mr. BENJELLOUN-TOUIMI (Observer for Morocco) said, with reference to the
statement made by the representative of the International League for the
Rights and Liberation of Peoples, that unfounded and empty propaganda phrases
were unacceptable and served no useful purpose. The lofty goal of respect for
human dignity and the promotion of human rights could be attained by the
Commission only through dialogue and all those who spoke in that forum should
try to be constructive.

STATEMENT BY THE MINISTER FOR FOREIGN AFFAIRS OF DENMARK

64. Mr. PETERSEN (Denmark) said that, in addition to its endeavours to secure
respect for human rights in all parts of the world, Denmark had some special
expertise to offer in certain areas. The first of them was the prevention of
torture, the prosecution and punishment of its perpetrators, and the
rehabilitation and compensation of its victims.

65. Denmark had gained important experience in the field of rehabilitation
through the presence in Copenhagen of the Rehabilitation and Research Centre
for Torture Victims and International Rehabilitation Council for Torture
Victims which had grown out of a pioneer venture set up by Danish doctors in
1973 to examine the physical and mental after-effects of torture. The working
methods of the Centre and the results achieved over the years had been
recognized internationally, and a large number of rehabilitation centres had
been established in all parts of the world.

66. The next step would be to create a system of preventive visits to places
of detention, as provided for in the draft Optional Protocol to the Convention
against Torture, which his Government would like to see finalized as soon as
possible. Moreover, any person who committed torture or ordered torture to be
committed should be held personally responsible and tried by the permanent
international criminal court which, he hoped, would be established in the near
future.

67. Denmark also had particular experience in the field of indigenous
peoples. The Inuit population of Greenland was an equal partner within the
Danish Realm. The home-rule government established in 1979 had responsibility
for almost all areas related to Greenland and experience had shown that the
right of indigenous peoples to self-determination could be exercised in a way
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which contributed to the development and plurality of society without breaking
up the unity of the State and that the full and free participation of
indigenous peoples strengthened the stability and unity of the nation.

68. His Government thus welcomed the International Decade of the World’s
Indigenous People and was pleased to announce that it had decided to
contribute the equivalent of some US$ 200,000 to the Voluntary Trust Fund for
the Decade. The major results of the Decade should be the adoption of a
declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples and the establishment of a
permanent forum within the United Nations to monitor their situation. The
workshop held at Copenhagen in June 1995 had been the first positive step in a
dialogue on the arrangements for such a forum. One way of supporting that
dialogue would be to convene a second United Nations workshop, to focus on the
establishment of a permanent forum, at the next meeting of the Working Group
on Indigenous Populations and to hold regional consultations. In any case,
indigenous issues should be dealt with in a separate item of the Commission’s
agenda.

69. The right to development required that all individuals and groups, should
be able to take an active part in decision-making in their own countries.
Every individual had the right to enjoy the fruits of development and every
Government had the obligation to strive towards the realization of that right
in its internal and foreign policies. If the right to development was pursued
along those lines it might become the organic link between civil and political
rights on the one hand and economic, social and cultural rights on the other.
The right to development called for a comprehensive view of human rights which
could bury the sterile confrontational debate as to whether certain rights
should be given priority over others.

70. The most important goal of development was the eradication of poverty.
The Heads of State meeting at the World Summit for Social Development had
committed themselves to the goal of eradicating poverty in the world through
decisive national action and international cooperation. Moreover, the
General Assembly had proclaimed 1996 to be International Year for the
Eradication of Poverty. The Commission on Human Rights should make its
contribution towards realizing that goal.

71. The industrialized countries should meet the General Assembly’s target
of 0.7 per cent of GNP for development aid. For many years Denmark had used
1 per cent of its GNP for that purpose and would continue to do so in the
future. Development aid must be supplemented by action to reduce the debt
burden. At the World Summit for Social Development, his Government had
announced its remission of bilateral development loans to an amount of almost
US$ 200 million. It appealed to other donor countries to do likewise and
looked forward to the proposals which the International Monetary Fund (IMF)
and the World Bank were to present with regard to reducing the debt due to
multilateral institutions. The human rights component should always be
present in deliberations on development issues.

72. Other important subjects of concern to his Government included the
integration of the status of women and the human rights of women into the
mainstream of United Nations system-wide activities. The Commission could not
confine its work on that issue to the question of violence against women.
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73. There was no longer any shortage of legal instruments setting out the
standards for the behaviour of States in the field of human rights. The
current need was for a move from law to action in a more decisive and coherent
way, so that promises could be implemented in practice. In that connection,
the Commission had, over the past decade, moved decisively from law to action
through its appointment of special rapporteurs on thematic and
country-specific issues. The human rights treaty bodies also had an
action-oriented approach.

74. The functions of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, including his
efforts to restructure the Centre for Human Rights with a view to improving
its effectiveness, still needed strengthening. If provided with adequate
resources, the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights had the
potential to develop into an effective mechanism. Securing human rights
certainly cost money, but the cost of doing nothing was far greater.

75. The Decade for Human Rights Education offered a special opportunity to
build defences against human rights violations and to create a culture of
respect for human rights and fundamental freedoms. In that process, the many
non-governmental organizations (NGOs), with their indispensable expertise,
played a crucial role.

The meeting rose at 12.45 p.m.


